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The task of the architect is to create a 
physical environment readily identifiable 
by a society as its own. Building within 
contemporary societies sets before the 
professional the challenge of identifying, 
understanding and creating forms and 
spaces which are at once new and familiar, 
which convey a sense of specific identity 
and which are non-alienating. To do so 
within the Islamic world today is very 
difficult indeed. On the one hand, there is 
little in the realm of architectural theory, 
history and criticism dealing with Islamic 
environments and monuments which might 
provide guiding principles and insight. On 
the other, the discontinuities and disrup
tions of modernization within Islamic so
cieties make the ready application of 
whatever principles of space and form that 
one may extract a problem. 

The fourth seminar of the Aga Khan 
Award series, "Architectural Transforma
tion in the Islamic World," represented an 
attempt to outline those aspects of archi
tectural history which could be useful for 
the architect. It further sought to indicate 
those areas of the Islamic sciences and 
philosophy which could provide necessary 
cultural background, and to note those 
methods and observations of the social 
sciences which could adequately character
ize attitudes towatd space and buildings 
within contemporary Islamic societies. 

Architectural criticism and theory has 
developed a rather sizable literature on 
the symbolism of architectural forms. The 
methodology of investigating the processes 
through which forms become symbols has 
borrowed heavily from the vocabularies 
and theories of linguistics and structur
alism. However, the material under scru
tiny has, for the most part, been drawn 
from examples of Western architecture: 
Roman, Renaissance, Neoclassical or 
International Modem. While the observa
tions generated through such approaches 
may indeed be universal, it seems con
ceivable that at least some of the observa
tions and principles may be culturally 
specific. 

The search for symbolism within the forms 
of Islamic architecture is still in its incep-
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tion and requires extensive elaboration. 
Already observable is the fact that the 
regional traditions of Islamic architecture 
tend to repeat several particular forms and 
signs. In the course of the seminar, some 
of these were identified and examined 
from the perspectives of both the historian 
and the practicing architect. Attention was 
drawn to such elements as the minaret, the 
dome, calligraphy or epigraphy, and in
ternally oriented plan types. 

The minaret, for example, was shown to 
have a number of formal and stylistic 
variations. Moreover, the range of inscrip
tions found on minarets provides evidence 
that individual monuments may have 
several different levels of significance or 
meaning. The minaret's ostensible function 
as a platform for the call to prayer was 
and often is not exclusive to it: roofs, 
stairways and especially balconies were 
and are also places for the muezzin. Yet 
the minaret, the tall, vertical form, has 
become a crucial element within the 
repertory of forms in the traditions of 
Islamic architecture. It is, in a way, 
symbolic of Islam's presence in a place. It 
has come to serve as a landmark for 
orientation and for identification, and it 
marks the aural and spatial centre of a 
neighl;JOurhood. It has also been used as 
an element in design, to balance and 
anchor domical forms or to balance eleva
tions and entrances. The repetition of the 
vertical form twice or more times may also 
signal the political or religious importance 
of a building. 

The inclusion of inscriptions on buildings 
enhances the meaning and perhaps the 
symbolism of its forms. In themselves they 
are also signs and symbols. The content of 
an inscription gives its initial, specific 
meaning to a building, but its very pres
ence provides the obligatory sign which 
validates a building within a socio
religious context. 

The extent to which a particular arrange
ment of space-for example, the courtyard 
plan--carries an extensive series of per
ceptual and cultural meanings is somewhat 
more difficult to ascertain. To what extent 
interiority can be defined as a principle of 

historic Islamic architecture and to what 
extent this principle is recognized as 
familiar are questions which received con
siderable attention in the course of the 
seminar. Many participants, however, ad
vocated more detailed observation of con
temporary uses of space. The internal 
vocabularies for architectural, spatial and 
general aesthetic phenomena were dis
cussed as well. 

Further validation, support or criticism for 
many of the investigations into the mean
ings of architectural forms was sought 
within Islamic thought-philosophy as well 
as the Koranic sciences. What valid di
rectives they can provide for the assess
ment of architecture in its historical as 
well as contemporary context was a ques
tion which occupied both the social scien
tist and the scholar of Islamic philosophy. 

The conditions for the continued signifi
cance of a building or a whole built 
environment need to be further elucidated. 
If a building or complex continues to be 
used through time, what new forms, if 
any, are introduced during its campaign of 
extension and rebuilding? Functional and 
formal revalidations are numerous in the 
history of Islamic architecture. The major 
congregational mosques in the historic 
centres of Islamic civilization show such 
processes quite clearly. Whether in Isfahan 
or in Cordoba, in Cairo or in Fez, the 
body of the original hypostyle mosque did 
not remain unchanged. While simple ex
tensions of the roofed areas may be 
explained by the need for more space, the 
addition or insertion of major and dif
ferentiated forms such as the dome, min
aret or eyviin may allude to the develop
ment of a more elaborate and precise 
architectural landscape. Very early mos
ques did not appear to have these ele
ments, but by the tenth century A.D., one 
or more of these forms seem to have been 
extensively introduced. Why this should 
have happened is still an object of in
vestigation and, indeed, speculation. Yet, 
by the fourteenth century, the dome, the 
minaret and, to a lesser extent, the 
monumental eyviin signalled the existence 
of a mosque or other religious public 
building on the urban horizon. 



Transferring the question of the develop
ment of symbols in architecture to more 
contemporary periods, one must ask the 
following series of questions. Which are 
the obligatory and desirable functional and 
formal elements in the mosque, or any 
other building? What was the role of this 
type of building within the urban land
scape and within the life of the city? Does 
this role continue or has it been usurped 
or taken over by other buildings, forms 
and functions? 

A brief survey of contemporary mosques 
shows that at least one of the large formal 
components (e.g., the minaret, the dome) 
appears in every case. Whether in Mo
rocco, Libya, Saudi Arabia or Indonesia, 
their inclusion is the obligatory identifier 
of a building's function as a mosque. 
Whatever their actual realization---domes 
can be pyramidal, minarets an assemblage 
of vertical elements-both have become 
symbols of mosques and of contemporary 
Islam. In some cases not only is the 
presence of the dome and minaret desired, 
but a particular stylistic (historical) type 
such as the Mamluk, Mughal or Maghribi 
mosque carries the complete set of ele
ments of identification. Individual exam
ples should be evaluated on their design 
and architectural merits. Yet the fact 
remains that, for the contemporary 
Muslim, a mosque is a mosque when it 
possesses such recognizable forms as the 
minaret and/or the dome. 

The continued role of recognizable forms, 
buildings and even built environments 
requires further elaboration. At the 
moment, this aspect of contemporary 
Islamic societies has been inadequately 
investigated. In Fez, as in many other 
cities, particular social groups created and 
maintained the urban environment for 
many generations. For them, not only the 
buildings but the open public spaces, the 
streets and the houses held a variety of 
references and memories-a multitude of 
meanings. Now new groups inhabit these 
built environments. Are the meanings of 
the building and urban forms only part of 
the old social contract, or do they contain 
meanings transferable to the new? 
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The anthropoligist's techniques of indirect 
questioning and individual map drawing 
show a different awareness and knowledge 
of an urban environment depending on the 
needs and aspirations of the individual. 
Thus a rural trader and an urban teenager 
respond to and know different features of 
an urban landscape, not only those of 
immediate use to each but also those 
which have an expressive symbolic value. 
If such variation can be documented 
within a single location, how can more 
general assertions pertaining to regions or 
societies in the Islamic world be made? 

Mention should also be made of the use 
and development of architecture as a 
symbol for the nation-state. In recent 
years, many countries of the Islamic world 
have been constituted or reestablished as 
sovereign states. With this came the desire 
to symbolize the achievement through 
commemorative monuments, new govern
ment buildings, whole new capitals, na
tional mosques, revolutionary villages and 
urban housing schemes. Some buildings 
and complexes have remained unfinished 
and have lost their specific meaning with 
changes of government. Others have be
come part of the national landscape, ap
pearing on postage stamps and copied on 
smaller scale in the countryside. All repre
sent the desire to embody and portray a 
new entity. Often this desire led to a quick 
adoption of outside models in what can be 
called an optimistic, future-oriented 
fashion-part of a particular need to sever 
links with the past. In many cases the 
results were none too notable; they served 
more to disorient than to identify. 

The study of the tastes and desires of 
contemporary societies is only at its begin
ning. Projects which seek to involve com
munities or clients in the design process 
may not be immediately successful. The 
clients whom they seek to serve or from 
whom they seek to elicit design criteria 
may be so disoriented by modernization 
that they cannot express a coherent set of 
spatial and visual values. Thus, the role of 
the designer/architect is perhaps even 
more crucial. Not only is there a need to 
observe the contemporary uses of space, 
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the functional or symbolic significance of 
particular arrangements and a need to 
respond sensitively to the client's aspira
tions but there is a need, above all, to 
create forms and spaces that evoke a sense 
of belonging which is not verbalized. 


